
January 9, 1930  

Mr. Clifford Hale, who has been working in Massachusetts is at home.  

The Girlsõ Happy Workers 4-H Club met at the home of Mrs. Martha Caldwell last 
Saturday.  

Mrs. Ethel Thompson will entertain the Missionary Society on Thursday, Jan. 16, for 
an all day meeting.  

Mrs. Tyler is quite seriously ill.  

The Boysõ 4-H Club met at the home of Mrs. Frank Caldwell last Friday evening.  

The annual church meeting was held in the vestry on Tuesday afternoon at one 
oõclock. 

The Jeremiah Smith Grange installation will be on Saturday evening, Jan. 11, in-
stead of on Friday.  

Belle Garrity and family have moved into their new home.  

 

January 30, 1930  

Mr. and Mrs. Herbert Dodge and family of Wakefield, Mass., were guests of Mr. and 
Mrs. George McDaniel last Sunday.  

The Girlsõ 4-H Club met with Mrs. David Bartlett last Saturday. There will be anoth-
er meeting next Saturday.  

Mrs. Ruth Monroe hopes to resume her duties at the North Lee School next week.  

Mr. F. C. York was a visitor in Portland, Me., last Monday.  

Jeremiah Smith Grange of Lee held their third whist party Friday evening, Jan. 24, 

at Grange Hall. There were eight tables in play. The ladiesõ first prize was won by 

Mary Caldwell, consolation, Dorothy Davis. Gentsõ first prize was carried away by 

John McRae, consolation by George Ellison. Refreshments were served after which 

about 40 couples enjoyed dancing until a late hour. These whist parties are being 

held every Friday night. All enjoyed themselves and the proceeds of these parties 

are to be used to repair Grange Hall.  

Miss Gertrude Lang of South Lee has been restricted to her home with a bad cold 

during the past few days.  

February 14, 1930  

Joseph W. Harvey of Lee and friends from Man-

chester were New York visitors Saturday and 

Sunday.  

The Southeastern Chapter of the Disabled Ar-

my Veterans of the World War, from the New 

Hampshire section, met last Thursday night in 

Durham.  

Lieutenant T. J. Gallagher, Liaison officer from 
Boston,  addressed the veterans, telling them 
the various ways of aiding the disabled men 
who have not received government aid. Lieu-
tenant B. J. McNallis, from Boston, and J. J. 
Devaney,  Watertown, Mass., also talked to the 
members of the chapter.  

A regular meeting of Jeremiah Smith Grange of 

Lee was held Tuesday evening in Grange Hall, 

the worthy master, Ellsworth Garrity, presiding. 

Worthy Deputy Wallace H. Stiles was present and gave his spring instructions for 

the yearõs work to the members. The attendance was small, due to the uncertain 

conditions of travel. After the meeting an excellent harvest supper was served by 

the committee, of which Miss Clare Ellison was chairman. The next meeting of the 

grange will be held on February 25.  



February 20, 1930  

Applications to fill the vacancy in the position of 
Postmaster in South Lee, are now in order, the Unit-
ed States Civil Service Commission has announced 
at the request of the Postmaster general. Receipts of 
applications will close Feb. 28.  

The examination is open to all eligible. Both men 
and women are admitted. The applicant must be a 
citizen of the United States, must reside within the 
delivery of this Post Office, a resident for two years, 
must be in good physical condition and within the 
prescribed age limits. Full information and applica-
tion blanks may be obtained from the South Lee 
Post Office, or from the Civil service Commission, 
Washington, D.C. The position last year paid $970.  

 

 

 

February 27, 1930  

The regular weekly whist party and dance was held 
Friday evening, Feb. 21, by Jeremiah Smith Grange 
at their hall, Lee Hill. A large party of over 50 was in 
attendance. Card playing was enjoyed from eight to 
ten after which cake and coffee were served and 
dancing followed until midnight. Music was fur-
nished with a piano and violin. Ladiesõ first prize 
was carried away by Dorothy Davis, consolation by 
Mildred Hubbard. Gentsõ first prize was won by 
Donald Davis, consolation, Alexander McRae. Next 
Friday evening the usual whist and dance party will 
be held with ice cream and cake on sale.  

Mrs. I.O. Tyler, who has been with her daughter in 
Hudson for the past few weeks, recuperating from 
her illness, is expected to return to the parsonage 
very soon.  

Mrs. J. B. Walker is restricted to the house with a 
severe cold.  

F. P. Comings is out and around again, having recov-
ered from his recent illness.  

I. U. Bloom is confined to the Exeter Hospital.  

Mrs. Ruth Monroe is greatly improved and has re-
sumed her teaching duties.  

 

 

 

March 6. 1930  

A meeting with the Home Demonstration Agent, 
Mrs. Ruth S. Ham, to learn how to bind buttonholes 
and set in pockets was held at the home of Mrs. 
Kenneth Fogg last Wednesday.  

The 4 H Club girls met with Mrs. Frank Caldwell last 
Saturday afternoon.  

John Randall of Fitchburg, Mass., spent the weekend 
with his parents, Mr. and Mrs. Frank Randall.  

Mrs. William Carpenter is spending two weeks in 
Boston.  

 



March 13. 1930  

Mrs. Cilley was in Newburyport one day last week, calling on friends.  

Susan Hobbs, small daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Charles Hobbs, celebrated her 
seventh birthday by inviting a number of her young friends to a party at her 
home. Games were played and a good time was enjoyed by all. Susan received 
many cards and gifts.  

Mrs. Arthur Wiggin visited in Dover one day last week.  

Mr. and Mrs. Paul Cilley were at home over the week -end.  

Stella Smith of Hampton Falls was a guest of Mrs. H. J. Cilley.  

Miss Annie Connor went to Haverhill one day last week.  

Mrs. Nellie Thompson is visiting her sister at Dover.  

Mr. and Mrs. Henry Peach are enjoying themselves at Miami, Fla.  

Louise Tuttle had the highest rank in her class at the Lee School. She hopes to 
enter Haverhill High School in the Fall.  

The town re -elected its woman tax collector, Mrs. Marion G. Saunders. Fred. P. 
Coming was re -elected as town clerk, Frank J. Caldwell as town treasurer, Wal-
ter W. Plummer as selectman for three years and James E. Walker as treasurer 
of the trust fund, all Republicans. Appropriations included $1,000 for complet-
ing the Lee section  of the Durham to Concord trunk line and $1,000 to be ex-
pended on the road from Newmarket to Nottingham; also $1,500 for town ex-
penses, $200 for blister rust control and $500 for snow fences.  

March 27, 1930  

Mrs. Nellie Thompson has returned from Dover where she visited her sister, 

Miss Bessie Cartland.  

Mrs. Jennie C. Tyler is visiting at Barrington for a few days.  

The Missionary Society is to meet at Mrs. Laughtonõs on Thursday for an all day 

meeting for sewing, with program in the afternoon.  

April 10, 1930  

Elsie B. Cammett who received a painful accident on January 29 is now able to 

attend school again. The accident occurred when her teacher, Mrs. Isaacson and 

a pupil were coasting down a hill near the school, while Elsie was ascending the 

hill. The occupants of the sled somehow lost control of it and it struck Miss 

Cammett, hurling her into the air. Upon her attempt to rise she found that her 

leg was injured so Mrs. Isaacson closed the school and rushed her to the Went-

worth Hospital in Dover where an X -ray showed a fracture. She remained in the 

hospital two weeks and was then removed to 

the home of Mrs. Erskine Forrest, mother of 

Mrs. Isaacson, on Garrison Road, Dover, 

where she remained for seven weeks. She is 

now attending the North Lee school and is 

staying with Mrs. Chester Tibbits. All her 

friends are glad to hear of her recovery and 

see her back in school again.  

 



May 8, 1930  

A dance will be held at the Town Hall Friday evening, 
May 9, under the auspices of Jeremiah Smith Grange.  

Sand is being hauled on the Trunk Line which is 
soon to be oiled as far as it is completed.  

The Missionary Society met with Mrs. Burton Layne 
Thursday, May 8, for all day sewing.  

George McDaniel was in Concord last week serving 
on the federal Grand Jury.  

Mr. and Mrs. John Randall and daughter of Fitch-
burg, Mass., visited Mrs. Randallõs parents last week. 

Jeremiah Smith Grange is invited to be present at 
òNeighborõs Night,ó to be held at Centennial Grange, 
Barrington, on Thursday, May 15.  

Edgerton Bloom has recently purchased a new Reo 
truck.  

Henry Thompson was a visitor in Dover last Satur-
day.  

May 29, 1930  

Mr. and Mrs. Miner Fall and Mrs. Ethel Tebbetts went 
to Nashua last Sunday.  

Miss Elsie Cammett expects to go to Ohio with her parents next week.  

George Stackpole was a visitor in town the past week.  

Mary Layn is visiting at the Woodman farm.  

Seth W. Sherburne will soon move his mill from the Mitchell lot in Nottingham to the 
Jenness lot in Barrington.  

James B. Walker went to Canaan last Monday.  

Charles Caldwell and family spent the week -end with Mr. and Mrs. Edwin Caldwell.  

Mrs. Alice M. Sawyer who has been staying in California for the past few years will re-
turn to her home in the very near future.  

Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Munroe and Mr. and Mrs. Harry Munroe attended the funeral of 
Mrs. Sadie Wentworth in Lynn, Mass., on Saturday of last week.  

Mrs. Hattie James summoned the Durham Fire Department to a Chimney fire last Satur-
day at her home.  

There were in the neighborhood of 50 hens stolen from the Connell Farm on last Friday 
night,  

The Creighton Emerson house, owned by Mr. Frank Fernald of Nottingham was burned 
to the grounded last Sunday evening and as yet it is not known how the fire started.  

Rev. Mr. Tryonõs children have the whooping cough. 

Mrs. Frank Hatch of Dover, who has just returned from her winterõs stay in Florida, was 
a caller on her sister, Mrs. Alfred Durgin, on Sunday.  

Mr. and Mrs. Herman Rhines and daughter Ruth of Farmington, were visitors on Sunday 
at the home of Mr. and Mrs. Chester Ellison.  

Mr. and Mrs. Charlie Hines and two children of Portland, Me., Mr. and Mrs. Henry Hines 
of Reading, Mass., and Mr. and Mrs. Frank Davis of Portsmouth were all Sunday callers 
on Mr. and Mrs. Sydney Davis.  

Miss Marion Walker has a new sport model Ford roadster.  

Charles Smith of Winthrop, Mass., was the guest of Mr. and Mrs. Granville Thompson.  

Mrs. Florence Menter and two daughters and Mr. Frank Oldham, were visitors in Exeter 
on Thursday of last week.  

Mrs. Nellie Thompson spent a few days with her sister Bessie Cartland of Dover.  

Mr. Harry Plumer of Haverhill, Mass., and Mr. and Mrs. Herbert Plumer of Lynn, Mass., 
were callers on Mrs. James Walker last Sunday.  

Frances Davis of Boston was a caller on Mrs. William Carpenter recently.  

Mrs. Emma J. Hatfield and Mrs. William Carpenter were visitors in Boston Monday.  

Robert Bennett, the mail carrier for this town, and wife, are visiting in Albion, Me., until 
after the holiday.  



June 5, 1930  

Mrs. Evelyn Bixby and Henry Bixby and Mr. and Mrs. Chesley T. 

Bixby of Haverhill, Mass., were the guests of Mr. and Mrs. Alfred 

Durgin over the holiday week -end.  

Corp. Leon Dudley came home Saturday night for a monthõs 

furlough after which he will return to the Boston Navy Yard.  

Late Saturday afternoon a serious accident occurred near Lee 

Hill when an automobile driven by William Lee and a motorcy-

cle driven by Herbert Currier collided, injuring the two occu-

pants of the motorcycle quite seriously. The injured were taken 

to the Exeter Hospital by Oliver Kennard of Dover.  

Alice Dudley of Worcester, Mass., was home over the week -end.  

The wood lot on the Guy Durrell place is being cut.  

Mr. and Mrs. Raymond Munroe attended the graduation exercis-

es held at Freemanõs Hall on last Thursday evening. 

Charles Case, a well -known and liked man in this town, passed 

away at his home in Nottingham last Sunday morning. The fu-

neral was held Wednesday and burial was in the Lee Hill Ceme-

tery.  

Mrs. Robert Thompson, Mrs. Hazel Dudley, Mrs. James Walker, 

Mrs. Granville Thompson and Miss Beth Jennison all motored to 

Boston on Thursday of  last week.  

Mrs. Katherine Jones of Dover was a holiday guest of her moth-

er, Mrs. Belle Garrity.  

Mr. and Mrs. Roscoe Spinney and Mrs. Mary MacDonald of 

South Groveland, Mass., were holiday guests of Mr. and Mrs. C. 

F. Ellison.  

Robert Thompson and friends of Durham went fishing last Fri-

day in the northern part of the state.  

Mr. and Mrs. Frank Ellison of Fitchburg, Mass., called on his 

brother, Chester Ellison last Sunday.  

Charlie Caverno of Somerville, Mass., was at the old Caverno 

farm last week.  

Mr. and Mrs. Eliot Wellington were week -end visitors at the Wel-

lington homestead.  

Mrs. Frances Lavallee and little son Elmer and Miss Audrey 

Spencer and Miss Margaret Batchelder of Dover were callers on 

Mrs. E.W. Menter and family last Thursday.  

Mrs. Alice Sawyer who has been staying in California for the 

past two years has returned to her home here.  

Mrs. Nellie Berry and daughter, Mrs. Anna Weeks and grandchil-

dren called on Mr. and Mrs. Arthur J. Thompson on Memorial 

Day. 

Mrs. Emma Hatfield is still in the Deaconess Hospital in Boston 

for treatment.  



June 12, 1930  

A surprise birthday part was given to Chester F. Ellison last 

Sunday at his home. The party was tendered Mr. Ellison by 

his brothers and sisters and families, Mr. and Mrs. Lewis El-

lison of Durham, Mr. and Mrs. Walter Ellison, Mr. and Mrs. 

William Ellison of Barrington, Mr. and Mrs. Frank Ellison of 

Fitchburg, Mass., Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Ackerman and Mrs. 

Annie Pike of Portsmouth. There were also five nieces, four 

nephews, one grandnephew and five of Mr. Ellisonõs friends 

present. A bountiful birthday dinner and supper was enjoyed 

by all and Mr. Ellison was the recipient of many useful gifts.  

The home of Belle Tuttle was broken into last week. The 

break was discovered by neighbors who noticed that the mail 

box had been taken up and put into the house after the lock 

had been broken. Although things in the house were upset, it 

is not known whether any of the property is missing as Miss 

Tuttle is at present in Swampscott, Mass.  

Herbert Currier and Ellen Mariotti are still in the Exeter Hos-

pital and are getting along quite nicely at present. Ellen ex-

pects to come home sometime this week.  

Mrs. Emma Hatfield has returned to her home in Nashua, 

from the Deaconness Hospital.  

Mrs. Ernest Menter, two daughters, Mrs. Sidney Davis and 

William Currier motored to Concord on Wednesday of last 

week.  

Mrs. James Walker and Mrs. William Carpenter motored to 

Nashua last Monday to call on Mrs. Emma Hatfield.  

Mr. and Mrs. Frank Dolloff of Melrose, Mass., called on Mr. 

and Mrs. Robert Thompson last Sunday.  

Mr. Edwin J. Thompson was a visitor in Methuen, Mass., over 

the week -end.  

Mrs. Gertrude Haywood is home for the present. She motored 

to Boston last Saturday, returning Sunday night with her son 

Charles, who returned with her Tuesday.  

Fred Commings attended the Constitutional Convention held 

at Concord last week.  

The South Lee School held its annual picnic at Arthur Wig-

ginõs grove. Ice cream was furnished by the teacher, Mrs. Ken-

niston, and tonic by Mrs. E. U. Bloom. The pupils enjoyed 

games and swimming.  

Mr. Phalen has had a telephone installed.  

Miss Marion Walker was home over the week -end.  

The three young people of this town who are to graduate 

from the University of New Hampshire this coming Monday 

are Mary Lasalle, Evangeline Durgin and R. Caverly Durgin.  

Amherst T. Sherman of Lowell, Mass., has returned to 

Wadleyõs Falls for the summer. 



June 19, 1930  

The Girlsõ 4-H Club will give an entertainment Thursday evening, June 26, at Grange Hall. 
Refreshments will be sold and the entertainment will be followed by dancing.  

Jeremiah Smith Grange held its annual childrenõs Night at the Grange Hall last Thursday 
evening for the North, South and Center Schools. Very interesting programs were fur-
nished by the schools consisting of singing, dances, recitations and plays, followed by a 
talk by Superintendent of Schools Chester W. Doe, who later presented the diplomas to 
Lucille Thompson, Dorothy Davis, Everett Menter and Theodore Handscome of the Lee 
Center School; Louise Tuttle and Clayton Bloom of the South Lee School; and George El-
lison of the North Lee School, to which more than 175 persons were present from neigh-
boring towns and much praise was given to the teachers. Ice cream and cake was later 
served by the Grange to the children.  

Miss Nora Whitehouse, who has been the housekeeper for Alphonso Jones for 30 years 
was stricken with a severe shock at the home of Mr. Jones last Thursday morning and was 
taken to the Hayes Hospital in Dover, where she is still in critical condition.  

The Lee Center School children were given a picnic by their teacher, Mrs. Isaacson, at Bar-
badoes Pond, where the children with many of their parents enjoyed a hot dog roast and 
swimming and games. Ice cream and tonic was also served.  

Clara Thompson, Daughter of Herbert Thompson, formerly of Lee, now living in Rich-
mond, Me., was recently married to Mr. Foster.  

Robert Thompson has been sent with other employees to the Isles of Shoals by the Univer-
sity of New Hampshire, where he will do some electrical work on the five Zoology build-
ings there.  

Phylis Dudley, who was taken to the Exeter Hospital last Saturday for treatment, is now 
getting along fine.  

Mr. and Mrs. Bernard Simonds of South Braintree, Mass., called on many of their friends 
last Sunday.  

Mr. Calixte Baillargeon, who recently went to Canada, stopping at Sherbrook, Glasslake 
and Victoriaville, has returned home, bringing with him his father and mother who will 
stay through the summer with Mrs. Baillargeon, while her husband is in the Naval Hospital 
of Portsmouth.  

Mrs. Ruth Monroe, teacher of the North Lee School gave the school children a picnic at the 
school where they enjoyed refreshments of cake, ice cream, candy, tonic and bananas.  

Mrs. Alice Sawyer is having her house in Durham repaired and will later place it on sale.  

Susan Lane, who has made her home with Mr. and Mrs. Mariotti for the past number of 
years died last Monday in Dover.  

Mr. Ball of Raymond, who has purchased the Albert Dudley farm moved in last Saturday,  

Miss Ellen Mariotti returned home last Friday from the Exeter Hospital.  

Mr. Mayo, once station agent in South Lee, who has been in the Exeter Hospital for the 
past eleven weeks for infection of the leg has returned to his home in Sanbornville.  

There will be an Extension Service meeting held at Mrs. Robert Thompsonõs for all day on 
June 24, for the purpose of making dress patterns.  

The Lee Ladiesõ Missionary Society will meet at the home of Mrs. Arthur Wiggin on June 25 
for an all day meeting. They will have a basket lunch.  

Ruth Menter is working for Mrs. Angles at the Guy Durrell farm.  

Mrs. Helen Gray and Mr. and Mrs. Frank Kimball of Milton, Mass., stayed at the Wellington 
homestead from Friday until Tuesday.  

William Taylor of Belmont, Mass., was at the home of his parents over the week -end.  

Mrs. Carl Sanders and Corporal Leon Dudley went to New York last Monday night to meet 
some friends.  

Mrs. Maud Page is now at the home of her father, Alphonso Jones, for her summer vaca-
tion.  

Last Friday Mrs. Robert Thompson motored to Portsmouth with Mr. and Mrs. Dow of Ep-
ping. On their way home Mrs. Thompson stopped at her brotherõs in Stratham. 

Charles Cartland and family of Dover are staying at the Cartland homestead for the pre-
sent.  

Mildred Dudley, Edna and Marion Bloom, Bernard Crowell and Grace Baker of this town 
graduate this Thursday from the Newmarket High School.  


